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zero—incentive for colleges to contain 
costs. In fact, there is reason to fear 
that it could actually encourage col-
leges to raise their prices or, at least, 
make them significantly less reluctant 
to do so. 

And, of course, the President’s pro-
posal does nothing to discourage stu-
dents from borrowing substantial 
amounts of money to finance their edu-
cation. Indeed, there is a good chance 
students will increase their borrowing 
as a result of the President’s plan. 

The President’s ill-conceived student 
loan giveaway is a tremendous dis-
service to taxpayers—and a terrible 
move for our economic health. 

As I said, it does nothing to address 
the real problem, which is the high 
cost of higher education, which is why 
last week, I joined Senator CASSIDY to 
introduce a resolution of disapproval to 
block the President’s plan. And I en-
courage Members of both parties to 
support this resolution. Anyone who 
cares about actually addressing the 
cost of higher education should oppose 
a program that not only fails to solve 
the underlying problems but is actu-
ally likely to make things worse. 

I yield the floor. 
I suggest the absence of a quorum. 
The ACTING PRESIDENT pro tem-

pore. The clerk will call the roll. 
The legislative clerk proceeded to 

call the roll. 
Mrs. HYDE-SMITH. Mr. President, I 

ask unanimous consent that the order 
for the quorum call be rescinded. 

The ACTING PRESIDENT pro tem-
pore. Without objection, it is so or-
dered. 

REMEMBERING JIMMY BUFFETT 
Mrs. HYDE-SMITH. Mr. President, I 

rise today to pay tribute to the re-
markable life of a legendary native of 
Mississippi whose music is synonymous 
with the spirit of summertime and en-
joying life: Jimmy Buffett. 

Born in Pascagoula, MS, Jimmy 
Buffett’s journey began in the heart of 
the South. His music touches the heart 
of those well beyond Mississippi or the 
South, but there is no denying Jim-
my’s music embodies the very essence 
of the South, with its warm hospi-
tality, vibrant culture, and distinctive 
charm. 

Jimmy’s early years were filled with 
the sights and sounds of Mississippi. 
The Sun shining over the Gulf of Mex-
ico and many other beautiful experi-
ences of the South would later inspire 
some of his most beloved songs. 

But it was Jimmy’s great appetite 
for adventure that ultimately pro-
pelled him to worldwide fame. He em-
barked on a journey that would take 
him to the Florida Keys, the Carib-
bean, and beyond those changes in lati-
tudes. Amid more than 40 musical 
tours throughout his career, he 
churned his talents into a diverse busi-
ness empire and charitable works. 

As we reflect on the legacy of this 
son of a son of a sailor, we cannot help 
but be inspired by Jimmy Buffett’s 
unyielding commitment to following 

his dreams and embracing life. His 
songs transport us to sandy beaches, 
where the stresses of life fade away. He 
reminds us that sometimes we all need 
to kick back, relax, and take a moment 
to savor the simple pleasures of life. As 
Jimmy would put it, ‘‘it’s 5 o’clock 
somewhere.’’ 

In honoring Jimmy Buffett, we cele-
brate the man who, through his music, 
brought us with him on many of his ad-
ventures around the Sun, from the 
Pascagoula Run to the shores of para-
dise, and we are all better for it. 

I have so much gratitude for the joy, 
laughter, and the inspiration that 
Jimmy Buffett brought into so many 
Americans’ lives. His music is a time-
less reminder that no matter where we 
come from, we can all find a bit of par-
adise within ourselves, and, come Mon-
day, it will be all right. 

Jimmy Buffett is a true southern sto-
ryteller who was generous enough to 
share his piece of paradise with the 
world. I have no doubt his legacy will 
continue to inspire generations to 
come. 

I yield the floor. 
The ACTING PRESIDENT pro tem-

pore. The Senator from Connecticut. 
EGYPT 

Mr. MURPHY. Mr. President, I want 
to paint a picture for you just for a mo-
ment. It takes place on a tarmac in the 
Zambian capital of Lusaka, just a few 
weeks ago, in fact. 

A small private jet arrives from 
Egypt. It lands there, hoping to go un-
noticed because of what is on board 
that jet. But it does get noticed by 
Zambian authorities. They board the 
plane, and they find inside a cargo that 
sounds like something out of a James 
Bond movie. On board that plane is $5.7 
million in U.S. currency, 602 bars of 
gold, five pistols, and 126 rounds of am-
munition. 

To make the story even more bizarre, 
it turns out that the gold was not actu-
ally real. It was fake bars of gold. The 
currency is real, the ammunition is 
real, but the gold is fake. 

Zambia arrests 12 people, 6 of whom 
are Egyptian citizens. Immediately, as 
you can imagine, speculation begins 
about what is exactly going on. 

That is an interesting story, right? 
But the reason I tell you this story 
isn’t because of what happened in Zam-
bia. It is because of what happened 
next in Cairo. Six of these individuals 
were Egyptian citizens. The plane came 
from Egypt. So, of course, journalists 
in Cairo start to do some digging. A 
fact-checking platform named 
Matsadaash—I am probably butchering 
the pronunciation, but it is Arabic, 
roughly, for ‘‘don’t believe it.’’ They 
report on the alleged involvement of 
former Egyptian security officials in 
the incident, but this kind of truth 
telling is just not allowed in Egypt 
today. 

Egypt is a closed society. It is a dic-
tatorship in which political dissent is 
crushed. The free press is essentially 
nonexistent, and as a consequence, top 

officials are allowed to enrich them-
selves without any accountability. 

So what happened to the journalists 
at Matsadaash is interesting, but it is, 
frankly, par for the course in Egypt. 
Here is what happened. In response for 
doing this reporting, Egyptian security 
officials went straight to the home of 
the journalist. They raided his home. 
They forced him to log onto his com-
puter as they were there, and they 
forced him to delete the Facebook 
posts about the issue at hand. 

Egypt just wanted this story to dis-
appear, and they were willing to do 
whatever it took to make this happen. 
We may never know the full story of 
what happened in that airport—what 
was going on with that plane—but 
what we do know is that the Egyptian 
Government’s reaction is part of a 
completely predictable pattern to muz-
zle and silence the truth tellers by 
force. 

Beyond these attacks on Matsadaash, 
two other journalists covering the epi-
sode were also detained immediately 
after without charge. One of the last 
remaining independent media outlets 
in Cairo, Mada Masr has repeatedly 
been refused a legal license to operate. 

Websites that report on this kind of 
activity of Egyptian officials are shut 
down as soon as they appear. Activists 
are regularly jailed for ‘‘spreading false 
news’’ about human rights violations. 
Over and over again, the government’s 
playbook is just the same: Shut down 
voices that are critical of the govern-
ment and throw in jail people who 
don’t comply. 

Around this same time last year, I 
came down to the Senate floor to make 
a very similar speech, to talk about an 
annual decision that the administra-
tion has to make with regard to our aid 
to Egypt. 

Now, Congress, in a bipartisan way, 
cares about this campaign of brutal re-
pression against the press and political 
dissent in Egypt. That is why our an-
nual appropriations bill limits the 
amount of money the administration 
can send to Egypt, depending on the 
government’s human rights record. 

Specifically, this year, Congress has 
said that $320 million of the aid we 
send, which is roughly about a quarter 
of the aid, can’t go to Egypt unless the 
administration certifies that Egypt has 
made real progress on these questions 
of political climate, $85 million of 
which is tied to the release of specific 
political prisoners and the remaining 
$235 million on broader improvements 
on questions of human rights and de-
mocracy. 

Now, I just want to be honest with 
you. In the past, the Bush administra-
tion, the Obama administration, the 
Trump administration, they just rou-
tinely waived these conditions and sent 
the full amount without any real 
progress. They said it was about Amer-
ican national security, without any ac-
tual evaluation as to what the con-
sequence of withholding the money 
would be to our national security. But 
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